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established in section 252(b)(4)(C) of the 
Act. 

(c) A state shall not be deemed to 
have failed to act for purposes of sec-
tion 252(e)(5) of the Act if an agreement 
is deemed approved under section 
252(e)(4) of the Act. 

§ 51.803 Procedures for Commission 
notification of a state commission’s 
failure to act. 

(a) Any party seeking preemption of 
a state commission’s jurisdiction, 
based on the state commission’s failure 
to act, shall notify the Commission in 
accordance with following procedures: 

(1) Such party shall file with the Sec-
retary of the Commission a petition, 
supported by an affidavit, that states 
with specificity the basis for the peti-
tion and any information that supports 
the claim that the state has failed to 
act, including, but not limited to, the 
applicable provisions of the Act and 
the factual circumstances supporting a 
finding that the state commission has 
failed to act; 

(2) Such party shall ensure that the 
state commission and the other parties 
to the proceeding or matter for which 
preemption is sought are served with 
the petition required in paragraph 
(a)(1) of this section on the same date 
that the petitioning party serves the 
petition on the Commission; and 

(3) Within fifteen days from the date 
of service of the petition required in 
paragraph (a)(1) of this section, the ap-
plicable state commission and parties 
to the proceeding may file with the 
Commission a response to the petition. 

(b) The party seeking preemption 
must prove that the state has failed to 
act to carry out its responsibilities 
under section 252 of the Act. 

(c) The Commission, pursuant to sec-
tion 252(e)(5) of the Act, may take no-
tice upon its own motion that a state 
commission has failed to act. In such a 
case, the Commission shall issue a pub-
lic notice that the Commission has 
taken notice of a state commission’s 
failure to act. The applicable state 
commission and the parties to a pro-
ceeding or matter in which the Com-
mission has taken notice of the state 
commission’s failure to act may file, 
within fifteen days of the issuance of 
the public notice, comments on wheth-

er the Commission is required to as-
sume the responsibility of the state 
commission under section 252 of the 
Act with respect to the proceeding or 
matter. 

(d) The Commission shall issue an 
order determining whether it is re-
quired to preempt the state commis-
sion’s jurisdiction of a proceeding or 
matter within 90 days after being noti-
fied under paragraph (a) of this section 
or taking notice under paragraph (c) of 
this section of a state commission’s 
failure to carry out its responsibilities 
under section 252 of the Act. 

§ 51.805 The Commission’s authority 
over proceedings and matters. 

(a) If the Commission assumes re-
sponsibility for a proceeding or matter 
pursuant to section 252(e)(5) of the Act, 
the Commission shall retain jurisdic-
tion over such proceeding or matter. 
At a minimum, the Commission shall 
approve or reject any interconnection 
agreement adopted by negotiation, me-
diation or arbitration for which the 
Commission, pursuant to section 
252(e)(5) of the Act, has assumed the 
state’s commission’s responsibilities. 

(b) Agreements reached pursuant to 
mediation or arbitration by the Com-
mission pursuant to section 252(e)(5) of 
the Act are not required to be sub-
mitted to the state commission for ap-
proval or rejection. 

§ 51.807 Arbitration and mediation of 
agreements by the Commission pur-
suant to section 252(e)(5) of the Act. 

(a) The rules established in this sec-
tion shall apply only to instances in 
which the Commission assumes juris-
diction under section 252(e)(5) of the 
Act. 

(b) When the Commission assumes re-
sponsibility for a proceeding or matter 
pursuant to section 252(e)(5) of the Act, 
it shall not be bound by state laws and 
standards that would have applied to 
the state commission in such pro-
ceeding or matter. 

(c) In resolving, by arbitration under 
section 252(b) of the Act, any open 
issues and in imposing conditions upon 
the parties to the agreement, the Com-
mission shall: 

(1) Ensure that such resolution and 
conditions meet the requirements of 
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section 251 of the Act, including the 
rules prescribed by the Commission 
pursuant to that section; 

(2) Establish any rates for inter-
connection, services, or network ele-
ments according to section 252(d) of the 
Act, including the rules prescribed by 
the Commission pursuant to that sec-
tion; and 

(3) Provide a schedule for implemen-
tation of the terms and conditions by 
the parties to the agreement. 

(d) An arbitrator, acting pursuant to 
the Commission’s authority under sec-
tion 252(e)(5) of the Act, shall use final 
offer arbitration, except as otherwise 
provided in this section: 

(1) At the discretion of the arbi-
trator, final offer arbitration may take 
the form of either entire package final 
offer arbitration or issue-by-issue final 
offer arbitration. 

(2) Negotiations among the parties 
may continue, with or without the as-
sistance of the arbitrator, after final 
arbitration offers are submitted. Par-
ties may submit subsequent final offers 
following such negotiations. 

(3) To provide an opportunity for 
final post-offer negotiations, the arbi-
trator will not issue a decision for at 
least fifteen days after submission to 
the arbitrator of the final offers by the 
parties. 

(e) Final offers submitted by the par-
ties to the arbitrator shall be con-
sistent with section 251 of the Act, in-
cluding the rules prescribed by the 
Commission pursuant to that section. 

(f) Each final offer shall: 
(1) Meet the requirements of section 

251, including the rules prescribed by 
the Commission pursuant to that sec-
tion; 

(2) Establish rates for interconnec-
tion, services, or access to unbundled 
network elements according to section 
252(d) of the Act, including the rules 
prescribed by the Commission pursuant 
to that section; and 

(3) Provide a schedule for implemen-
tation of the terms and conditions by 
the parties to the agreement. If a final 
offer submitted by one or more parties 
fails to comply with the requirements 
of this section or if the arbitrator de-
termines in unique circumstances that 
another result would better implement 
the Communications Act, the arbi-

trator has discretion to take steps de-
signed to result in an arbitrated agree-
ment that satisfies the requirements of 
section 252(c) of the Act, including re-
quiring parties to submit new final of-
fers within a time frame specified by 
the arbitrator, or adopting a result not 
submitted by any party that is con-
sistent with the requirements of sec-
tion 252(c) of the Act, and the rules pre-
scribed by the Commission pursuant to 
that section. 

(g) Participation in the arbitration 
proceeding will be limited to the re-
questing telecommunications carrier 
and the incumbent LEC, except that 
the Commission will consider requests 
by third parties to file written plead-
ings. 

(h) Absent mutual consent of the par-
ties to change any terms and condi-
tions adopted by the arbitrator, the de-
cision of the arbitrator shall be binding 
on the parties. 

[61 FR 45619, Aug. 29, 1996, as amended at 66 
FR 8520, Feb. 1, 2001] 

§ 51.809 Availability of agreements to 
other telecommunications carriers 
under section 252(i) of the Act. 

(a) An incumbent LEC shall make 
available without unreasonable delay 
to any requesting telecommunications 
carrier any agreement in its entirety 
to which the incumbent LEC is a party 
that is approved by a state commission 
pursuant to section 252 of the Act, upon 
the same rates, terms, and conditions 
as those provided in the agreement. An 
incumbent LEC may not limit the 
availability of any agreement only to 
those requesting carriers serving a 
comparable class of subscribers or pro-
viding the same service (i.e., local, ac-
cess, or interexchange) as the original 
party to the agreement. 

(b) The obligations of paragraph (a) 
of this section shall not apply where 
the incumbent LEC proves to the state 
commission that: 

(1) The costs of providing a particular 
agreement to the requesting tele-
communications carrier are greater 
than the costs of providing it to the 
telecommunications carrier that origi-
nally negotiated the agreement, or 

(2) The provision of a particular 
agreement to the requesting carrier is 
not technically feasible. 
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